ANC 6A Transportation and Public Space Committee Meeting Minutes

Capitol Hill Towers (900 G St NE)

April 23, 2007

I. Chairman Mahmud called the meeting to order at 7:10 PM.

a. Committee members present: Victor McKoy, Lance Brown, DeLania Hardy, Sean Lovitt, Warner Sterling and Omar Mahmud (Chair)

b. Committee members absent: Jennifer Flather, Diane Hoover, Claire Rodriguez and Marlon Smoker

c. Also in attendance were ANC 6A Commissioners Stephanie Nixon and Bill Schultheiss.

II. New Business

a. Designate New Minutes Keeper for Committee
i. Chairman Mahmud informed the committee Claire Rodriguez has decided to move from ANC 6A.  Therefore, she has resigned from the committee and we will need to designate a new minutes keeper.

ii. DeLania Hardy offered to help Chairman Mahmud with the minutes for this meeting but no one came forward to assume this responsibility on a permanent basis.

b. Director Moneme (DDOT) to Attend May ANC Meeting
i. The committee discussed a draft set of questions provided by Chairman Mahmud to ask Director Moneme at the May ANC 6A meeting.  Mr. Mahmud suggested the questions be sent to the ANC commissioners so they could decide which to send Director Moneme ahead of the May meeting.
ii. Commissioner Schultheiss raised the point that letters were sent by the committee on both the streetcar and a construction schedule. The group agreed that it would be wise to re-send the letters as the Mayor recently appointed Director Moneme and he might not have received them.

iii. The committee discussed various general questions regarding the Capitol Hill Transportation Study and proposed merging some of the questions on the draft list under this general heading.  Mr. Lovitt asked that traffic calming not get lost in the merger of the questions, as this issue is critically important to him and his neighbors.

iv. Commissioner Nixon raised a concern regarding designation of future funds to maintain the streetcars once the line is implemented, as this issue has arisen in other budgeted projects in the city (i.e. new facilities with no funds earmarked for maintenance).
v. Action: Commissioner Schultheiss moved to strike item 4 on the list, “blocking bike lanes.”  Sean Lovitt seconded the motion.  The motion passed without objection.

vi. The committee continued discussion.  Commissioner Nixon raised the need to discuss sidewalk marking.  Chairman Mahmud agreed to add to our committee agenda for May.

vii. Action: Commissioner Schultheiss moved to add a question regarding additional bus service on H Street to encourage access in advance of the streetcars, as a follow up to the committee’s earlier letter to DDOT regarding same.  DeLania Hardy seconded the motion.  The motion passed without objection.

viii. After discussion concluded, Chairman Mahmud reviewed the modified question list (these questions are not ordered according to importance):
1. Beyond laying streetcar tracks during the streetscape improvement project and securing funds for the purchase of streetcars, what is being done currently to plan for the streetcar system’s implementation and maintenance.  In particular, we are interested in learning what efforts are being made to ensure a smooth passenger connection at Union Station.

2. What is DDOT’s policy regarding curb cuts?  More specifically, is there currently a moratorium on curb cuts in the city?  If not, what is the public process for approving curb cuts?

3. How do citizens and the ANC enhance their ability to ensure public space violations are penalized and remedied, and what steps are being taken to prevent further violations (e.g. parking on sidewalks, improperly installed utility meters, etc)?

4. Regarding alleys in our ANC, what can be done to ensure regular sweeping, installation of speed bumps without a traffic study and increased funding for prioritization of paving dirt/gravel alleys?

5. Can the full “toolbox” of traffic calming measures be made available to remedy dangerous conditions along streets in our ANC?  In other words, we are interested in seeing other traffic calming measures be utilized in addition to speed bumps.

6. When will the construction schedule for streetscape improvements along H Street/Benning Road and a parking plan for H Street merchants during construction be finalized and made available to our ANC? [Note: our committee suspects Director Moneme will likely come ready to discuss this question already so we may not want to “waste” a question on this topic]

7. What effort is DDOT making to implement a transportation management plan along H Street given current and future strains on transportation and parking demands along the corridor?

8. Regarding our ANC’s previous query by letter regarding a distinct bus line along H Street (as opposed to an extension of the X2 service) to mimic the future streetcar line, are any efforts underway to implement such a proposal?  If so, could you please provide an update and implementation schedule?

9. What is the status of the Capitol Hill Transportation Study with respect to priority setting and funded program implementation? What was programmed for the next budget cycle? Particularly with regard to:

a) Conversion of one-way to two-way streets

b) Measures to protect pedestrians 

c) Fixing damaged sidewalks

ix. Action: Chairman Mahmud moved to approve the list for submission to the ANC in anticipation of Director Moneme’s appearance at the May ANC meeting.  Sean Lovitt seconded the motion. The motion passed without objection.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to prepare a finalized list for submission to the ANC and to insert said list into the final committee minutes.
c. Church Double Parking

i. Chairman Mahmud informed the committee of the positive efforts lead by Commissioner David Holmes and Councilmember Wells’ office to assist Way of the Cross Church and the surrounding community with double parking issues.  Concerns about double parking were resolved by negotiating with Sherwood Recreation Center and others for overflow parking.

ii. Chairman Mahmud informed the committee he has learned Brown Memorial Church and the surrounding community are experiencing similar issues and asked the committee if there were other churches with double parking problems.

iii. Ms. Hardy said the church at 8th and F parked on the sidewalk and said she would follow-up with the name and contact information.
iv. Mr. Mahmud hopes to invite area churches to the negotiating table to come up with a workable solution for all parties, ala Way of the Cross.

d. Traffic Signal on Maryland Ave. NE between 9th and 10th
i. Commissioner Schultheiss discussed the signals at 9th and 10th streets on Maryland Avenue noting the intersection’s problems with signal timing.  He has drafted a letter suggesting that DDOT modify the signal timing or remove one of the redundant signals.

ii. Action: Commissioner Schultheiss moved to approve sending his letter.  Ms. Hardy seconded the motion. The motion passed without objection.

e. Investigate Rules Governing Trash Collection for Mixed-Use Buildings

i. Chairman Mahmud discussed a citizen email regarding commercial/residential building trash collection.  He noted he did not have the full details of the complaint regarding trash collection since the complainant refused to provide additional details.  In particular, the citizen was unwilling to provide the building’s address.

ii. Mr. Mahmud asked if anyone was interested in researching this question in general even though we lack certain details.

iii. Action: Ms. Hardy moved to table this issue pending more information form the citizen.  Sean Lovitt seconded the motion.  The motion passed without objection and the item was tabled.

f. Public Space Violations at 1319 Constitution Ave. NE
i. Chairman Mahmud distributed a picture of the property showing a large utility meter installed on public space.  Mr. Mahmud pointed out that this same issue was recently considered by our committee at a different location.

ii. Action: Chairman Mahmud moved that our committee recommend the ANC submit a letter to DDOT asking for public space violation enforcement at this location.  The motion was amended by Commissioner Schultheiss to include an inquiry on the electrical code to determine  if there is a conflict between the electrical and public space codes (i.e. does DC code require developers to install large utility boxes like the ones pictured even though it is difficult to install such boxes on the sides of buildings as is required by the codes governing public space usage?).  Ms. Hardy seconded the amendment and the original motion. The motion passed as amended without objection.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to draft the letter.
g. Parking Meter Funding Project
i. Commissioner Schultheiss distributed an article to the committee highlighting projects that utilized parking meter revenue to support specific BIDs and/or infrastructure improvements within a commercial corridor like H Street.  He also informed the committee legislation may need to be brought before city council to go forward with such a project on H Street.
ii. Action:  Commissioner Schultheiss moved to submit a letter to DDOT supporting this concept for metering from G to I Streets, NE and from 8th to 15th Streets, NE with revenues to support the development of a BID and improve infrastructure along the corridor’s adjacent streets and alleys.  DeLania Hardy seconded the motion.  Sean Lovitt amended the motion to include increase parking enforcement.  Warner Sterling seconded the amendment.  The motion passed as amended without objection.  Mr. Schultheiss agreed to provide the committee with a draft of this letter.
h. Improperly Installed Metal Plates along H Street
i. Chairman Mahmud discussed his efforts to have Pepco and DDOT remedy the unstable plates used to cover  road and utility work on H Street during construction.  As currently installed, many of the plates rattle loudly all day and night as motorists pass over them.  Other residents have also complained about this problem.
ii. Action:  Chairman Mahmud moved that our committee recommend ANC 6A send a letter to Pepco, copying DDOT officials and Councilmember Wells’ office, regarding a remedy for the loose metal plates installed along H Street.  Commissioner Schultheiss seconded the motion.  The motion passed without objection.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to draft the letter.

III. Updates

a. H Street Transportation Management

i. Commissioner Schultheiss updated the committee on recent efforts to implement such a plan for the H Street corridor.  Mr. Schultheiss expressed particular interest in implementing the Pace Car Program as a pilot project in our ANC.  Under this program, drivers put a bumper sticker on their cars identifying themselves as Pace Car Program participants and pledge to follow all traffic laws, serving as a model driver to others in the community.  Mr. Schultheiss informed the committee Ward 3 has signed on to this program and he is interested in getting Ward 6 signed on as well.
ii. Action:  Commissioner Schultheiss moved that out committee recommend the ANC send a letter supporting implementation of the Pace Car project in ANC 6A.  During discussion, Mr. Mahmud asked if it would be wiser to coordinate with other Ward 6 ANCs so that would could request implementation of this program across all of Ward 6.  Mr. Schultheiss agreed with this approach and withdrew his motion.  Mr. Schultheiss agreed to follow up with other ANCs in Ward 6 to gauge interest in implementing the program across our ward.

iii. Commissioner Schultheiss also updated the committee on his recent meetings with DDOT officials, H Street proprietors, including Joe Englert, and others regarding shared parking agreements and improved transportation options for the corridor.  According to Mr. Schultheiss, DDOT is exploring the elimination of parking restrictions on parts of Florida Ave. NE to alleviate parking concerns.  Also, the “quasi-BID” currently pursued by some of the H Street merchants is exploring valet parking options and a possible taxi stand to deal with transportation management issues along the corridor.
b. ANC Approved Letter re: National Marathon

i. Chairman Mahmud informed the committee ANC 6A has approved the idea of sending a letter regarding marathon planning in principal (discussed at March committee meeting).  However, since our committee’s efforts to get ANC 6C to join our letter have not been fruitful, we will now submit a letter from ANC 6A alone.

ii. Mr. Lovitt agreed to draft a copy of the letter and submit it to the ANC for consideration at its may meeting.

c. SMD Captains
i. Mr. Mahmud updated the committee on his efforts to create a tracking spreadsheet for all public service requests submitted by the SMD Captains.  The spreadsheet template was passed around and reviewed by the committee.

ii. Mr. Mahmud also proposed a solution to the concern raised last meeting regarding the process for reporting certain violations by residents.  He proposes the ANC only focus its efforts, for purposes of the SMD Captains program, on reporting conditions the city can remedy in public space.
iii. Mr. Brown agreed to send the list of reportable conditions around to the committee so it could be commented on by the members.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to make further edits in redline so the list could be considered and finalized at the committee’s next meeting.

IV. Adjourn meeting at 8:50 pm.

